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Waltham Forest SEND Strategic Board
Meeting Date and Time: 
7th May 2024 2-4pm
Meeting Location: 
MS TEAMS
Attendees
	Sue Boon Vice Chair
	SB
	Director of Delivery Waltham Forest, NHS North East London/ NELFT

	Cllr Kizzy Gardiner
	Cllr G
	Portfolio Lead Member LBWF

	Carol Prideaux
	CP
	Chair for Waltham Forest Parent Carer Forum

	Korina Gerolazou
	KG
	Vice Chair for Waltham Forest Parent Carer Forum

	Cheryl Eyre (Chair)
	CE
	Corporate Director of Education LBWF

	Eva Gunkova
	EG
	Assistant Director for SEND LBWF

	Anna Saunders
	AS
	Assistant Director for Commissioning LBWF

	Lynn McBride
	LMcB
	Assistant Director Children’s Services NELFT - WF

	Vikki Monk-Meyer
	VMM
	Designated Clinical Officer for SEND

	Shilpa Kanzaria
	SK
	Designated Medical Officer for SEND

	Pranay Chakravorti
	PC
	Head of Commissioning: Start Well / BCYP & SENDIASS Manager LBWF

	Stephanie Earle
	SE
	Learning Disabilities and Autism Programme Manager

	Dianne Barham
	DB
	Healthwatch representative

	Rachel Bowerman
	RB
	Assistant Director for Schools

	Sade Alade
	SA
	Assistant Director for Early Help, Children and Families

	Anne-Marie Koroma
	AMK
	Head of Alternative Provision

	Alex Stainton
	ASt
	Flourish Outreach Services in Waltham Forest

	Nicola Wilson, George Tomlinson
	NW
	Primary (mainstream) Headteacher

	Jenny Smith, Fredrick Bremmer
	JS


	Secondary (mainstream) Headteacher

	Nathalie Fitzgerald, Hawkswood

Nicola Ellis
	NF
NE
	Special School Headteacher
Consultant in Public Health

	Stella Hawkins, WF College
	SH
	Leader from Post-16 sector

	Leonie Thomas
	LT
	Principal Education Psychologist

	Donna Miller
	DM
	School Governor

	Rhian Stead
	RS
	Mencap representative

	Muncel Cherry
	MC
	Community Learning Disability Team Manager NELFT

	Lindsay Jackson 
	LJ
	AD Post 16 & Operations

	Kimberley Ramsey
	KR
	Executive Assistant - Minute Taker


Duncan James Pike 

 DJP
     Strategic Finance Director

Theresa McGing
TG
 Chair of Governors - Buxton School

Creddisa Zielinski  
CZ
 Int Designated Nurse for Safeguarding Children,NEL ICB
Joy Eboda

  JE
 QA and Partnerships Operational Manager WF
Guests

	Elisha Wilkinson
	EW
	Deputy Head of Early Years and Childcare

	James Thompson
	JT
	AD MASH, Assessment and Safeguarding 


Moushumi Bhadra
 MBr
 Interim Assistant Director of Strategy and Design 

Apologies
	Christopher Spencer Chair
	CS
	Strategic Director of Childrens Services LBWF

	Maureen McEleney
	MMcE
	Assistant Director of Adults Social Care LBWF

	Daniel Phelps
	DP
	Corporate Director, Childrens

	Eve McLoughlin
	EMcL
	Assistant Director for Early Years

	Vanna Changlee
	VC
	Principal Social Worker for Adults

	Shaista Afzal
	SAf
	Principal Social Worker for Children

	Trevor Button, Whitefield

Tom Dowler
	TB

TD
	Special School Headteacher

Head of Intelligence & Data Network 



	Welcome, Apologies, Introductions - CE

	CE welcomed everyone to the first Meeting of “refreshed” Board.
Attendees gave their Introductions.
There is representation from different stakeholders and partners.

CE advised that since the last meeting she has attended Health and Care Board which has Governance over SEND and across, so there is rigour in our work. 

SEND Strategic Board will be half termly (during school term/during the day) and at a time when parent, carers and schools can attend.
Action – BdF will send out a poll for meeting date preferences (from September) so we can set dates in the diary for the next academic year. 
Action – please can you all respond to the poll when you receive it, so we have the best fit for everyone.
CE added that the meeting papers will be sent out at least a week in advance, so you need to submit before then. Please read the papers before the meeting and have your questions prepared so we can “challenge and discuss”.

	Action Log Update – CE

	
 SEND Strategic Board Action Log.xlsx

Previous actions were discussed. 

Q7 – Currently in hand with Chris Spencer.
Q10 – CE and CP to follow-up.
Q11 – PC will distribute to the Board.
Q12 – An action for CE and AS.
Q14 – to come to July Board. KR to Action 
Q21 – verbal update to July Board. KR to Action
Q23 – Already noted – CE will update the Board outside of the meeting.
Action – Please populate the action log / update actions against your names.
Have identified PINS Board – Can have more schools if we have capacity - SE advised that the group have started to meet.

	Ofsted Inspection Prep – CE/EG

	EG went thru the 3 key documents. We have focussed on these, and colleagues in Corporate have been working on Strategy and SEF. There has been significant work in preparation for the Inspection itself. Our SEF is urgent. These documents are all in our Annex A file. We also have logistics for the Inspection from start to end. We have used documents from Gloucestershire Council as a base so we can build on them. We have been working with the Transformation Team to do this. 

EG added SEND continue to have Weekly Meetings with all partnerships to develop the Annex A and Partnership documents. We know what to expect for Inspection. EG advised the Board will be sighted regarding progress.

CE asked MBr if she had anything to add? MBr agreed that we just need to be clear on logistics plan and that we keep it updated frequently. 
KG added that Parent Forum have results from their biggest survey back; this document also highlights the areas of concern. 

Action – CE asked KG to please circulate this to the Board.
Action – The Survey to be an item on the next Agenda – actions from the survey going forward. KR to action.
Action - VMM asked if she could be ‘cc’ in emails that go out to Schools/Settings, so they are included. Also, any ‘school based/questions” on behalf of schools or heads’ in relation to Inspection Prep.
NE added that might be good to speak to the GP Group? Any briefing material would be good to share. 
Also, SEF to be sent to Heads/SENCOs so they are ‘in the loop overall’ and for next steps. 

EG confirmed that the documents have been shared with Headteachers, Governors and SENCOs. 
When we have the next version, we will share again and will produce a Guide, Workshops and Comms – these will be for you to take to your areas for sharing. 

DM added we can also disseminate through Governor Services.

TMg advised that the documents could be taken to School Governors meeting for oversight - Governors need to be included. 

	Parent Carer Forum Co-Production Progress Update - CP/KG 

	CP presented the PCF workstream dashboard.

Amber areas: CP advised that these are mainly co-produced items, but they haven’t been updated for a number of years – Do the Tasks need updating again? (where we feel support/interaction isn’t happening on these particular items, some also stopped; these have also been left as amber).
CP reiterated that full co-production is needed; children, young people and families around designing Services – so different levels of co-production and the co production ladder is used.  In some areas Young People are not being involved.
Training from Rotherham – Charter wasn’t developed (this came out of the work from the Send Strategy). We need a document about how Waltham Forest are going to engage with Children and YP. 

Work around Whipps Cross is good; better understanding from A&E (Security) as to what to look for in Children and Young People.  SEND Alert Cards for A&E – this is being developed further – also working to add to Whipps Cross websites when going for appointments so it comes up when child’s name is given. 

Survey being sent to get Parent Views on GP Services – 15 parents in workstream to work with health services to make the experience better. How do we get the word out to people beyond the forum as to how services can be improved? PCF will be involved where we can. Also, in conversation with ICB/NEL Forums as to how we can get parents involved with the ICB.

PINS also on the list – (Partnerships for Inclusion of Neurodiversity) in Schools. 

CE added still not capturing Child/parent/family – need to source a piece of work about that. 

CE asked for the July Meeting that the PCF bring 2 or 3 focus items; the most important ones to you so we can have a discussion for the board to consider/help progress. This would be productive way of looking at it.

It was reiterated that some of these tasks were historic and would need ‘clean up’ first.
SEND Contract Transport – (New contract starting soon) This is an opportunity to get this right. 

PC advised that the PCF have been invited to be part of the spec writing group, currently waiting to hear more. HATS came to Parent Carer Forum with the arrangements (engaging with Children and Families). Next week will be to define the ask in terms of the planning stage for that project (to decide the model and procurement). 

	Deep Dive Multi Agency Progress Update - AWM/EG 

	AWM shared her screen and went thru her update. KG gave feedback from Group 2 and asked why the parent is picking up queries, and not the officer?
Non-participation with the Parents – AWM advised that she has contacted the parents but can’t share outcomes, this is just an update as to where we are.
EG advised around next steps; May and June to finish auditing, reporting back in July with interim analysis and findings - There will be pre and post audit activity.
Action – KR to add Deep Dive Multi Agency Progress Update to the July Agenda.

LJ asked EG if she could clarify who is involved in this audit progress action?

Action - EG advised that Annette will be in touch with Lindsay.
It was noted for the July update if there could please be full details provided around demographics; culture/background/age/sense of difference etc. AWM confirmed that this information will be part of the report.

CE added if we can work towards that please – we need to include as much information as we can. 

DJP commented that “some of the 24 were missing/uncontactable” – what does that mean? Missing/missing education? AWM confirmed yes some are not contactable. DJP wanted this raised as a flag as this is concerning.  PCF asked also what about when they have lost their SEND officer? When the SEND officer leaves no one has been meeting with the families. AWM advised that they have interviewed and appointed new SEND Officers – they are to be in post from 30th May.
Action – KR – this item to also come to July Board for further updates.


	Health & SEND Dashboards – VMM

	VMM gave an overview of the latest dashboard back to March – 3,433 active EHCs issued. CE commented that this is the highest number of EHPs we have had, and we have to consider what we can do to mitigate this. 
Can something be bought back to July Board please?
Action – KR – to add to July agenda. 

Headlines of the modelling; 

1. 3,433 EHCs to March 2024 – more ‘cleansing’ to be done. 12 months ago we had 2,200 EHCs so this is a 10-12% increase - We are experience much higher than National. 

2. If we do nothing the rate will increase; we are carrying far more than other local authorities nationally.  We need to make every effort to cease plans where they are not needed, otherwise we will cross the 5,000 EHCP as a Borough – well over 10% (Nationally it is 4.5%) so this is unprecedented. 

“Safety Valve” programme was discussed. This has been used in Hillingdon, Hounslow and Slough (as they were similar to Waltham Forest) (year on year growth). Waltham Forest has by far the highest number. We may need to use this scheme, but first need to confirm that we have done all we can to mitigate/cleanse our data. 
SA asked about CapitaOne’s interface with Mosaic. It was confirmed CapitaOne has ‘read’ access to Mosaic.
Data Cleanse was discussed. CE assured the Board that major data cleanse has taken place 12,000+ records have been updated – A massive undertaking of work by the SEND Team – so please be reassured. CE added that it has also been a useful exercise to put in place new (improved) practice. There have also been weekly Migration Meetings.  Algorithm will pull everything together. All EHCPs going forward will be written in Capita and there are specific templates for documents (so they are fit for purpose). Months and weeks of work has been done.  

Cllr Gardiner asked about the “triangulation” regarding quality of correspondence.
CE advised that there is a monthly Audit to check quality and to flag areas for Learning and Improvement. 

CP asked if there was a plan for those families who have not had an Annual Review (where a large expanse of time has passed). AWM confirmed that they will now be able to track performance more readily, will also have more SEND Officers in post by the end of the month. EG advised that SEND are looking at multilayered approach with systems and services. Annual Review document has also been refreshed and shared with all stakeholders to ensure consistency/tighter grip/progress. Will focus first on those that are outstanding or overdue. 

CE reiterated that we need to bring down the overdue Annual Reviews (what we can do and how) – Planning ongoing. The SEND Sufficiency review also identified some area for improvement. Once this document matures we should see positive impact in the Annual Review space.

Comments on 6 week timescales for reports:

· Overall compliance has improved for all professional groups with medicals showing steady increase. Staff have met with the DMO and DCE at an Away Day for discussion around the 6 week return.

· Where reports are amber this is because the report is submitted late but still within the month of reports.

· Where reports are judged red the report is late and outside of the month of reporting

· The reports are monitored on a fortnightly basis child-by-child and a reminder sent if needed.

Cllr Gardiner asked what provision looks like for children in the Youth Justise System – PC confirmed he has requested a list and he and VMM are looking to see what these young people are accessing.

Action – PC will come back to Youth Justice Board with a report. 

SB thanked VMM for the report and asked if quantities/annotations could be added to include in the context. 

LMcB said they are working closely with NEL Performance Team on wider Data Dashboard (for all of NELFT Services, not just Waltham Forest)
Action – JT to “take this information back” for Childrens Social Care please.
KG asked to note that positive behaviour is not “neuro-affirmative” – PCF do not endorse PBS on any children.
Action - VMM said that she will raise this with the manager. 

Action - KG said that she would send VMM the research.

CP – added she is concerned that “PBS” is still there.

	OAP next steps – Nathalie/Elisha Wilkinson - Paper 4 

	Nathalie and Elisha presented their paper.
Aim: The aim of this proposal is to introduce an Ordinarily Available Provision (OAP) guide tailored for parents, carers and professionals supporting children with Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND). This guide intends to provide comprehensive information and resources which can be used to support children and young people with SEND, prior to or in the interim period of, applying for further intervention or assessment. 

By adopting a guide, we aim to empower parents, carers, and professionals to better understand and access the services, resources, strategies and provisions available; fostering, and empowering early intervention, inclusivity and support for children with SEND both at home and in educational settings. 

Strategy set out the vision for OAP, we are trying to bring the strategy to life. Boroughs who are managing to bring their applications and issues down. Earlier intervention point to support the children. 

There are links in the document to Enfield, Barnet, West Sussex. We are proposing for OAP inter-guidance more widely as a guide accessible to CYP network - “One Stop Shop”. Also, co-ordinate children that have a lived experience, carers and experiences into one accessible document. This will sit in the Hub and be centrally accessed to allow for early intervention shifting culture and focus empowering the whole network for innovation and change. Network to build resilience and strength across network professionals and parents to serve the child.

DJP said there is no mention of strategy, who is adopting the guidance/sanctions if not implemented? 
EW advised that it is a phased approach/phased implementation. Its the “adoption” of the document that is important. 

2nd phase is the launch and getting sector/parent buy-in into the new approach to advocate/adoptions.
Information, support, advice and training will be given - we have Hubs and will hope to have a growing resource. 

Phase 5 is Monitoring and Reviewing of the proposed plan and full OAP support network in Waltham Forest. 

CE thanked Nathalie and Elisha for their work. 

Resources – There is an EP Service and ‘Flourish’ are providing service, so we have a centralised offer.

KG asked about funding. CE/EG/KN have been discussing and will look at once in place. 

	Flourish Update; Training Update - Alex Stainton - Verbal  

	AS was asked if she could do a Dashboard to include how many children and outcomes/impact – we need to do this and also what we can do further. We have lots of children who are not on the Pathway so would be good if we could move this forward with the above added information. Early Help to be involved as well - Every partner that has a “child-facing” arm needs to be involved in the development of the resource. 

AS commented that she is looking at the Inclusion and AP Framework Tiers with the aim to linking this firmly with the SEND and OAP work.
Action – To be an agenda item for July (KR)

	Commissioning/Health Priorities for Q1 - PC/LB - Verbal (MB)

	MBr advised around the high level focus in Q1 – the operational content is in the Strategy.
The Appendices are for your comment and review. 
SEF and Service Plans are going to Scrutiny in September. 

MBr asked that people please send thanks back to their staff for their input – everyone is working flat out.

	SEND Education Sufficiency Plan - KN – Verbal

	The review is now complete and Senior LA officers are sighted on the content. 

The documents will be shared with Cllr Gardiner next week (16/05). 

We will be consulting on the Review and SEND Commissioning Plan over June 2024. 

Once the Consultation Plan has been finalised, details of this activity will be shared with the SEND Strategic Board via email for reference and participation.

	AOB – Verbal

	CE asked if anyone had any objections to having their documents uploaded for filing? 
There were no objections.
Action – KR to action
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